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President’s Message

This last month has been very active. Ken and Madeleine Webb hosted the
propagation workshop at their home attended by 38 enthusiasts from the island
and lower mainland as well as Dennis Bottemiller from the Rhododendron
Species Botanic Garden. Eight members of CVRS were there. It was a most
mteresting learning experience and everyone came away with a new plant. In
addition, attendees were allowed to take cuttings from the Webb’s garden and
plant them in their propagator.

The following day a large number of people gather at Calvin Parsons’ house in
Esquimalt to begin the planning of the ARS Conference in May 2015. This
conference will be held in the Victoria area, probably Sydney, and is expected to
attract 600-1,000 participants. One of the issues discussed at the meeting was
the concept that the conference would be a “District 1" conference rather than a
Victoria RS conference although most of the work would inevitably be carried
out by the members of the Victoria chapter. If it were a district conference then
each local chapter would be asked to take on a specific task. At the conference
in Nanaimo, CVRS took on the role of organizer of the silent auction and raffle.
Other chapters undertook to raise plants for the plant sale and to organize the bus
tours, etc. A particular advantage to the district concept is that any profits would
be shared between the participating chapters. As some conferences are very
profitable, this becomes an attractive proposition! Your suggestions as to how
we might help should be made to any member of our executive.

It is most important that everyone pays their dues as soonas possible
as we must submit the ARS proportionto head office in November!
The annual dues are $38 and they can be paid to Marie Jacques at the
next meeting or sent to our mail box by post.
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The dues this year remain unchanged and are
subsidized by the chapter but it may be necessary to
raise them next vear. I should note that, as of this
autumn, there is a new category of membership for
students which costs $10. It will allow the student
to access the bulletin on line but they will not
receive a hard copy. If you know of an interested

student, please let me know.

I hope to see you all at Garth Wedermire’s talk on
Wednesday, November 7th. Have a happy
Halloween.

lan E. Efford

Naturally Germination

It is quite rare for rhododendrons in our area to germinate in the garden. This seems to be largely a result of the
dry conditions during much of the summer with the result that there is a lack of a moss-covered area below the
plants. Joyce Gammie has had germination i her Chemamus garden and writes:
“A few years ago I noticed some seedlings under my Nancy Evans plant. I transplanted them to an area
of my garden where I could keep an eye on them. This year two of them are blooming for the first time.
One is in bloom now [May] and it is a pale yellow, smaller florets than Nancy Evans but with the large
calyx. The other one is still in bud but starting to show colour that looks much like Nancy Evans. I don't
know if it is a common occurrence to have Rhododendrons self- seed in this area but I find it quite

fascinating.

Another exciting event - the R. roxieanum oreonastes that I planted 12 years ago bloomed this year for the

first time.”

Another example of self-seeding was
seen during our bus tour to Richard
and Heather Mossakowski review by
Sandra Stevenson in the October issue
of the newsletter. We were all
impressed by this lovely cliff-side
garden with a large number of mature
rhododendrons in flower. What I
found even more interesting was the
enormous number of seedlings
growing in the moss under many of
the plants. I assume that this garden is
located where there is a lot of rain,
shade and also cloud that hangs
around at the same altitude as the
garden. The combination would
provide continuous moist giving rise
to the moss layer and ideal conditions
for rhododendron germination.

Nancy Evans - photographed by Joyce Gammie

Does anyone else have seedlings under therr plants?

lan E. Efford
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Visiting Rhododendron Lake with Rainforest Tours

June Strandberg

During recent years, Rainforest Tours has led a one
day trip to visit Rhododendron Lake just north of
Nanaimo to search for mteresting plants and
observe the bird life. These tours are taken by small
groups of ten to twelve dedicated naturalists. You
can only go up on weekends due to active logging.
The roads are typical rough, logging roads and you
need to know the way — road signs are few and far
between. The last part of the road is the worst. It has
not been used for logging for a long time and is in a
rough, bumpy shape.  On arecent visit, we met
only two people who had tried to go to the lake the
weekend before but lost the way and consequently
missed the best of the rhododendrons. On another
visit, we saw one lone fisherman on the lake and
met two people in a truck going down as we came
up. This was the couple who helped us with the tree
across the road.

On this year’s trip there was no log across the road
and no elk sightings either but lots of flowers and
birds. Since it was somewhat damp we ate our bag
lunch in the bus before we set out — we had to
navigate a few muddy patches on our way down the
trail. I managed to put my foot in a deep peaty hole
in the middle of a little trail and got a very wet and
dirty shoe.

There are big trees, peat and lichen all over the
place and lots of bird lift. Common plants included
Cornus canadensis (Bunchberry), Oxycoccus
microcarpus (Dwarf Bog Cranberry) and, as
always, we took a good look at the Hemlock
Witches Broom. We also saw Mjyrica gale (Sweet
Gale) and lots of Kalmia polifolia but we were too
late to see it in flower. The birds were the best part
of this year’s trip, first on the way up, a group of
Tanagers, one of which posed very nicely for the

photographer. The highlight was an albino Northern
Flicker and his/her normal coloured mate. They
were first seen across the lake and eventually flew
to our side and sat in a snag so we got a little closer
view. Also spotted was a MacGillvray’s Warbler
and Nighthawks flapping away high in the sky.

We almost missed the pink Rhododendron
macrophyllum this year - it being an earlier season
than we had expected. They only grow on one side
of the lake, not a large area but I am not sure how
large as the trails are in very poor shape and
overgrown. | think once the path went all the way to
the other side of the lake but it got too rough for us
to go far. R groenlandicum (Labrador Tea — white)
was in full bloom and making a great show and we
did manage to find a few pink flowers of

R macrophyllum to photograph. Lots of pink and
white ones grow around the little clearing at the
bottom of the trail down from the road and they
seem to like being over-grow and overcrowded in
the shrubbery and look as healthy as I have ever
seen them - which still means most of them are
somewhat scraggy! I did manage to find one tiny
shoot that I thought might be a seedling. We were
looking for these as we wondered how the
rhododendrons managed to survive and seed in such
dense bush. Gaultheria shallon (Salal) grows thick
as well as all the other things.

I hope this little lake and its surrounding peat-loving
inhabitants survive for a very long time. Itis a
beautiful spot.

Rainforest charge $45 per person - including tax
and include a portable toilet!!

Ed. This is a revised version of an article in The
Crevice ed Valerie Melanson #9:1, July 2012.
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Rhododendron Lake

Photographs taken by: Barbara Kulla, Gary Murdock of Rainforest, and June Strandberg

R. macrophyllum R. groenlandicum
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Photos from the Nanaimo Conference

The Nanaimo conference was and excellent way to meet some of the experts from across North America as was
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